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Direct Healthcare Professional Communication on the association of Xylocaine 10mg Spray 
with Cross Infection 

 

Summary 

Xylocaine 10mg Spray is supplied with a single use nozzle for the administration of Xylocaine 
Spray. A multi-pack of 50 individual nozzles are also available separately. If the nozzles are 
shared among patients, or reused by individual patients, there is a potential risk of cross 
contamination. Due to this risk, the Summary of Product Characteristics (SmPC), Patient 
Information Leaflet (PIL) and Labelling have been updated with important information on the 
use of the nozzle. 

 

Aspen Pharma Trading Limited (APTL) in agreement with the Medicines and Healthcare Regulatory 
Authority (MHRA), United Kingdom, would like to inform you of the following: 

Xylocaine pump spray is intended for use on mucous membranes and provides efficient surface 
anaesthesia, which lasts for approximately 10-15 minutes. In order to administer the product 
effectively, a nozzle is supplied with the spray in order to administer in nasal cavity or other areas. As 
a result, there is a risk of cross contamination between patients or for a single patient if the nozzle is 
shared or re-used.  

Therefore, the following important changes have implemented into the product information to outline 
clear instructions on the recommended use and handling of the nozzle: 

• Introduction of the wording “non-sterile” into the Xylocaine Spray product information 
(SmPC, PIL and labelling)  

• Introduction of wording stating that the product is not recommended for procedures that 
require aseptic technique  

• Introduction of wording into the SmPC on the need to adhere to national/local procedures 
to prevent contamination  

• Strengthening of the information present in the product information on the single patient 
use nature of the nozzles in the current product information  

• Update to the wording of current indications in line with current medical terminology  
• Product Information Leaflet updated to bring it in line with current clinical practice  

Please refer to Annex I for a detailed outline of these changes and communicate to your patients as 
necessary. These changes have been applied to the finished product (supplied with one nozzle) and 
similar changes will be applied to the bulk pack of 50 nozzles available in the United Kingdom. Where 
the product is used in line with recommendations on the product information, there is no expected 
change to the benefit risk profile.  

Reporting side effects 

Spontaneous reports are extremely important for the rapid identification of adverse effects. Health 
care professionals are requested to report all suspected adverse events to the MHRA via the Yellow 
Card Scheme, Website: www.mhra.gov.uk/yellowcard or search for MHRA Yellow Card in the Google 
Play or Apple App Store. 





Annex I - Text of the revised Product Information (with changes made visible) 

Changes to the SmPC 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

  



Changes to the PIL 

 

 

 


